Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


Meeting Minutes
December 8, 2008
Attending:  Sue Murphy, Carmen Austin, Neal Meltzer, Kathy Son, Arthur P. Clum, Kim Humphrey, Tyler Ingalls, Edward Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Cullen Ryan, Rachel Dyer, Terry Cole, Mary Lou Dyer.  
Cullen welcomed the group.  Sue Murphy agreed to provide minutes.  The agenda was reviewed.  The minutes were accepted.  Members introduced themselves.
MAJOR ITEM:  Section 21 Waiver Funding Cuts:
Mary Lou Dyer, Managing Director for MACSP (Maine Association for Community Service Providers) and Neal Meltzer, Vice President of MACSP provided an update on the proposed cuts and their impact. Neal noted that the Coalition is really doing what it needs to do by writing letters and telling their personal stories.  He noted that MACSP continues to meet with the Department on a regular basis. Neil has done an analysis that refutes the information that the Department’s budget cuts are based upon. He has been able to quantify that services for this year are well within what has been budgeted and that shortfall is clearly related to expenditures that are occurring in this fiscal year that are for previous years’ bills.  It is believed however, that the Commissioner will stick to her message that services are being overspent and cuts need to be made. At the next monthly MACSP meeting, various task force groups will report on other work they have also done in relation to this.
Mary Lou reported that she has heard that a one time federal economic stimulus package is being considered within a Medicaid component.  She encouraged parents to continue to talk with legislators about their real stories.  She noted that the cuts that the Section 25 Waiver has endured thus far have nothing to do with the current budget problem.  Mary Lou reported that MACSP has known for about a year that there would be a budget problem, but it has been very difficult to get reliable data.  Last fall MACSP created several task forces to address the budget issues, and they will report out this month.  The task forces are looking at cost drivers to the system, ideas on generic savings, a group to conduct a data survey, and a group to come up with a short, talking point message to share with others.  Mary Lou noted that the majority of the Section 25 Waiver funding (85%) is for Home Support services.  The remainder is for Community Support and other services such as Respite.
Mary Lou noted that it is known that agencies are planning lay-offs and consumers are receiving letters about cutting services.  The individuals who are getting the first letters are the most needy and/or medically fragile.  

Mary Lou stated that MACSP is trying to be involved as much as possible with Coalition groups so that we can all support each other’s goals. For example, parents can provide real stories, and providers can pull together data.  MACSP is trying to do as much as possible both internally and externally.  

Mary Lou talked about the Department’s unrealistic time frames for work needing to be completed by agencies in regards to the recent mandate that homes need to abide by a ‘median staffing pattern.’ 

Arthur Clum noted that the vast majority of Pineland Class Members are on the Section 25 Waiver, and are going to be affected by cuts.  The Plaintiff’s attorney was asked to withdraw ‘Waiver Memo #5” regarding the 10% cut to Home Supports.

Mary Lou advised members not to have hoards of people go to the State House. She thought it was much better and more effective to spend time one on one with legislators, and to write, email, or talk to these folks.  Legislators need to know what is on the minds of their constituents. Arthur Clum also mentioned the significance of many signatures on a document or statement. The present Coalition direct list serve is 125, but is distributed to about 14 other groups and is believed to be received by about 4,000 people.

Mary Lou continued with some financial information reporting that during this fiscal year, about 30% of the claims being paid were claims for services from previous fiscal years.  She stated that until the close of the new admissions to the Waiver on November 1, a person had to be in jeopardy to get on the Waiver, and these were people with the most needs and hence the highest cost, so it would be expected then that the cost per person served on the Waiver increased.  Those who had less needs could not get on the Waiver.  This, along with a confluence of others factors has increased the per person cost.

A question was posed as to whether legislators were aware of the information regarding old claims being paid this year. Mary Lou stated that specific information is still being verified, but that this sort of information is not all that persuasive to legislators. She reiterated that family personal stories are more compelling and persuasive.  Neal’s information regarding claims is more relevant in the Appropriations arena.  Mary Lou encouraged parents to first thank legislators for providing a public service during such trying times when interacting with them.
Major Advocacy Effort:   
The subcommittee of the Coalition met. Members Neal Meltzer, Len Gulino, Cullen Ryan, Kathy Son, and Marie Taplin came up with a draft letter for parents and advocates to send to the Governor and members of the Legislature regarding impending cuts to the Safety Net for Maine’s most vulnerable citizens.  These drafts have been previously disseminated via email.  Cullen noted that he had recently attended a conference in Connecticut in which their State’s budget shortfall was discussed, and the Connecticut Governor made a statement about not making cuts that would jeopardize the state’s safety net to that state’s most vulnerable citizens.  In relation to this, Cullen has met with various statewide homeless groups who all voted unanimously to ask the Governor not to make cuts to the Safety Net.  The Coalition now has the opportunity to do the same, using an economic argument and an argument regarding services to Maine’s most vulnerable citizens.  A motion was made to support this, and was seconded.  Discussion ensued, including a suggestion to change the language in the draft letter to reflect the population the Coalition is concerned about, such as using the term ‘developmental disabilities.’  It was also suggested that language be added about the institutional safety net being closed, and the only thing left is the community safety net.  Other changes were suggested, which Cullen will include in the final draft.  All members were in favor.
The letter template to the Legislature was reviewed, and it was suggested that a bullet be added that addressed the potential abandonment of individuals with developmental disabilities on the State’s doorstep, similar to the situation that occurred in Nebraska recently. A motion was made to incorporate this change and seconded. All were in favor.
HOME Fund Update:  
Cullen provided an update including information that quantified the raids on the HOME Fund recently.  The proceeds of the Real Estate Transfer Tax are supposed to be divided with 10% going the County, and the remaining 90% split in even 45% halves to the General Fund and the HOME Fund.  In 2009, instead of being evenly split, out of $21,336,106, $17,663,662 is slated for the General Fund, and only $1,538,834 is slated for the HOME Fund.  Over 12 years, the amount pulled from the HOME Fund, including and assuming projections for 09 – 13 remain as suggested, appears to be $58,725,328.  If this were allowed to leverage Federal resources, it would have brought in anywhere from $587M to $1.4675B into the Maine economy.  We will continue our efforts to educate Legislators about the importance of the HOME Fund for both its targeted need and for its tremendous leveraging power that the State has repeatedly missed as an economic injection from the Federal government.  
Housing Model Discussion – There was no time for discussion of this item.
The Housing Summit:
There is a meeting scheduled for December 16 with the Maine Developmental Disability Council. 
Other items for discussion:

Cullen knows someone who may be able to do a website for the Coalition and he will explore this further. 
Agenda for next and future Coalition meetings:

Cullen attempted to get in touch with Jack Comart from Maine Equal Justice Partners to speak at this meeting. Jack was unable to attend this meeting.  Jack’s availability next month is still unclear.  Cullen will continue to attempt to schedule a presentation.
Next meeting:  1/12/09 12-2pm, same location 
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland.  In 2009, only the October meeting needs to be changed to 10/19 to avoid a Holiday (Columbus Day).
c/o Community Housing of Maine 309 Cumberland Avenue, Suite 203

 Portland, Maine 04101 207-879-0347 cullenr@maine.rr.com 


